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Minutes of the Meeting of the Parish Council 
Held on Tuesday 10th March 2015 at 7.00pm in Kirkbride School.
Present: 
Councillors:  Hedworth (Chair) Kirk, Irving, Little, Noblett,
County Councillor: Fairbairn

Borough Councillor: Absent
Public attendance: Mrs Marian Grave, Mr and Mrs Taylor.
Clerk: M Abbs
1.1Apologies for absence, declarations of interest and dispensation requests from Cllrs.

The clerk advised that he had received apologies from Cllrs Day, Taylor and Willis.

The work reason provided by Cllr Taylor was accepted as a fair reason for absence.

Apologies were received via Cllr Fairbairn on behalf of Borough Cllr Cowell.

REQUESTS FOR DISPENSATIONS

The clerk to report any requests received since the previous meeting for dispensations to speak and\or vote on any matter where a member has a disclosable pecuniary interest. 

No new dispensation requests were made.

An on-going dispensation is in force in respect of the Precept.

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

To receive declarations by elected and co-opted members of interests in respect of items on this agenda.

No declarations were made.

Members are reminded that, in accordance with the revised Code of Conduct, they are required to declare any disclosable pecuniary interests or other registrable interests which have not already been declared in the Council’s Register of Interests.  (It is a criminal offence not to declare a disclosable pecuniary interest either in the Register or at the meeting.)

Members may, however, also decide, in the interests of clarity and transparency, to declare at this point in the meeting, any such disclosable pecuniary interests which they have already declared in the Register, as well as any other registrable or other interests.

If a Member requires advice on any item involving a possible declaration of interest which could affect his/her ability to speak and/or vote, he/she is advised to contact the clerk at least 24 hours in advance of the meeting.

2
Minutes (previously circulated).

2.1 To approve the minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 13th January 2015 – approved and signed.
Note 1: reminder that the order of business may be changed at the chairman’s discretion to avoid undue delay for visitors
3
Report on action taken

3.1. by councillors
No items were reported.

3.1.1 Play area – 
Whilst some work to the fence had been carried out it was thought that additional work may be desirable and the clerk was asked to enquire if Mr Chris Turner was willing to provide a quotation.
3.1.2 Footpaths – 
Cllr Noblett reported that there were no current matters requiring attention.
3.1.3 Highways steward –
Cllr Hedworth commented on the recent repairs that had been carried out in the parish since the last meeting.

The clerk advised that he was aware that Church Road had been examined by the Highways Authority following the comments made by Revd Peter Blackett. The outcome of the survey was not yet known. Cllr Fairbairn advised that he was also aware of the situation but had no further news to report. The poor state of the road near the bowling green was discussed and Cllr Fairbairn said he was aware of the issue.
3.1.4 Newsletter group -  
Cllr Kirk did not have any matters to report.
3.2- by the clerk -  
The clerk confirmed that Cllrs had been supplied with the Election packs which had been supplied to him by Allerdale BC. Key dates were mentioned.

3.3 Public participation (at the Chairman’s discretion) 
Mrs Marian Grave gave a report on the activities of the Solway Red Squirrel Group.

Members were made aware of the problems caused to the native Red Squirrel by the spread of the non-native Grey Squirrel and those present were asked to report any sighting of the Grey Squirrel to her.

Mr and Mrs Taylor apologised to the Council for not responding to Council correspondence sooner. They then handed a letter to the Chairman which was addressed to the Council and related to item 4.2. The contents were then summarised for the benefit of Cllrs. Their solicitor’s opinion that it may be possible to transfer ownership of the land was outlined. The Taylors pointed out that they had paid the Council rent for a number of years. The Taylors then answered questions from Cllrs and requested the Council to consider the matters raised by them and the correspondence as they were keen to acquire ownership of the land.
Cllrs pointed out that many locals considered the area to be an important part of the village and the well situated on the land to be of historical significance.

The Taylors left the meeting when they had finished speaking, having been thanked by the Chairman.
3.3.1 Report from the Borough Councillor

Absent but apologies were sent via Cllr Fairbairn.

3.3.2 Report from the County Councillor

Cllr Fairbairn mentioned the proposed route for the new National Grid pylons and explained that he did not consider that Kirkbride Parish would be affected by the favoured route.

The situation concerning the removal of street lights by Electricity North West was on-going and it was possible that controversial action concerning the management of the lights may be proposed by Allerdale Borough Council. A planned three tier meeting may be held by CALC to address the issue.

Cllr Fairbairn drew Cllrs attention to the fact that Community grants were available to promote a ‘Healthy Weight’ amongst parishioners.

Allerdale BC had raised Council Tax for the forthcoming year against a background of having significant unpaid arrears. Cllr Fairbairn had requested a breakdown of the arrears by Ward.

He concluded by pointing out how complex matters involving Common Land can be, in his experience.

Cllr Hedworth thanked him for his contribution.

4 New business
4.1 Mc Donald memorial – update and discussion/approval of any required action including planter purchase and plant selection.
The clerk updated Cllrs concerning the meeting he had held with the Chairman and the contractor on site to discuss the locations the Cllrs had selected for the installation of the benches. The benches had been subsequently installed at no additional cost to the Council. The contractor was awaiting delivery of a piece of wood to provide the backing for the re-installation of the Memorial Plaque. As several weeks had elapsed since the meeting the clerk was asked to ascertain from the contractor when the plaque would be back on site. Cllr Hedworth and Cllr Irving said they would arrange for the final required painting of the noticeboard surround. The clerk advised that he had been in contact with Mr Battison concerning the remaining gap in the perimeter boundary. Mr Battison advised that he had some plants which he would use to ‘plug the gap’ at no cost to the 
Council. The clerk had thanked him for this gesture. Cllr Day was thanked for arranging the purchase of the planters and related materials. The relevant invoices for £144.00 to Rose Bank Sawmill and £83.00 to Cllr Day were approved.
4.2 Mr + Mrs Taylor – Brighton House update on tenancy agreement.

The issues raised previously by the Taylors were discussed. The clerk reminded Cllrs of the advice previously received from CALC on the matter: the status of the area as Common Land and the need for public consultation should a possible sale/transfer of ownership be considered. Cllrs were aware of previous failed attempts to sell the land. Cllrs considered the situation and possible implications carefully and agreed to seek legal advice on the matter if the Taylors’ were willing to pay the costs of the legal investigation. The clerk was instructed to write accordingly to ascertain this.
4.3 Condition of benches and purchase of new and re-placement items. Update on installation.
The clerk confirmed that Mr Turner had now completed the installation of the benches. A number of Cllrs had viewed the benches and the clerk was asked to pass on the Council’s thanks for an excellent job. The invoice was approved for payment under item 6.2.7.
4.4 MRWS Nuclear Waste correspondence and Issues, including CALC and MRWS reports and related meetings.

Discussion of current situation and decision on any required action.

The clerk provided some information about a meeting that had taken place in Manchester and Cllr Fairbairn provided some additional background. Cllr were aware that they would need to monitor the situation closely.

4.5 Footway Lighting - Current situation.
Cllr Hedworth and the clerk provided information concerning the installation of two new street lights in the village, near The Lees, following a meeting with David Bryden of Allerdale BC. One light had been erected but not wired yet. However, a problem had been encountered with the other location selected initially. A new location had been selected and agreed with the homeowner. David Bryden had recently indicated that Allerdale BC would require written permission from the landowner, to prevent future problems should the property change hands. Cllr Hedworth expressed the view that this would not be a problem with the homeowners, Mr and Mrs Muir, and it was agreed that the clerk should ask Allerdale BC to write the letter with their required wording to the landowners.
4.6 Arrangements for Annual Parish Meeting.
Cllrs agreed that the meeting should follow the successful format of previous years. The clerk was instructed to write the usual invitation letters to local organisations.
4.7 Parish Council Auditor.

The clerk informed Cllrs that he would contact the auditor to arrange the required audit ahead of the May meeting.

4.8 Funding request from Kirkbride Learning Centre.

The clerk read out the funding request from Mrs Carey of the Learning Centre. Cllrs were very much in favour of the proposed course, and others of a similar nature and agreed to award a grant of £300.
4.9 Update on the planned re-furbishment of the pond at the school and possible grant support.

Cllr Hedworth and the clerk appraised Cllrs of the meeting they had attended at the school concerning the re-furbishment of the pond within the school grounds. The clerk confirmed that no request for grant support had subsequently been received. Some Cllrs recalled the initial installation of the pond and the involvement of the Parish Council some years previous.

Public access to the site was likely to be a major issue concerning any grant award.

4.10 Solway Red Squirrel Group - response to presentation.

Cllrs were very appreciative of the presentation but felt that no action was necessary at this point.

5
Correspondence
To review correspondence received and take any appropriate action.
5.1 Allerdale BC/CALC – Discussion of letters/e-mails concerning Precept/Concurrent Grant and possible action.

The clerk reported that there were no significant matters to bring to the attention of Cllrs. However, it was pointed out that CALC had objected to the late decision by Central Government on the issue of ‘capping’ on Parish Councils. – noted.

5.2 CALC – practical affordable housing guide.

The clerk outlined the new publication which would be retained for future reference. – noted.
5.3 Citizens Advice Allerdale – request for financial assistance.

The clerk read out the letter which was noted without action.
5.4 HMRC – request to use UBODS number in correspondence.

The clerk read out the letter which provided a code relating to the VAT reclaim which was noted
5.5 Current situation concerning local bus services.

The clerk provided a few copies of the timetable for the new Tuesday Market Day bus service which was now operating locally.

Caroline Carey at the Learning Centre had requested more copies and it was hoped that Cllrs would be prepared to assist in the distribution of these. – noted.
5.6 Playground inspection report.

The recently received report was examined carefully and discussed. No immediate remedial action was required but it was deemed desirable to obtain a quotation to provide additional fencing inside the playground. It was agreed that the clerk should contact a local contractor and arrange any necessary site meeting.
6
Finance

6.1 Information

6.1.1 To approve accounts to 31st January 2015 and 28th February 2015 – available at the meeting.  – approved.
6.1.2 Budget for 2015/16 – latest on Precept submission.
See item 5.1

6.1.3 Discussion and amendment, if necessary, of the Governance and Internal Controls of the Council.

After discussion it was agreed that the existing arrangements were fit for purpose and approved.
6.1.4 BDO Audit Briefing document.
The clerk advised that the usual Briefing Document had not been received so there were no matters to bring before the council for consideration.
6.1.5 To review clerk’s terms and conditions and approve payment of clerk’s salary at the new rate for point 19 of the salary scale w.e.f. 1/4/15.
The clerk explained the new pay scales which had been received via CALC and the effect that the adoption of the new pay point would have on the Council’s finances. This was agreed. It was noted that there was no element of back pay in the award. The clerk explained that he had purchased a new personal computer which he would use for Council work and to do this effectively it was necessary for the latest Microsoft Office package to be installed on the machine. After discussion, it was agreed that the Council would pay a share of the annual cost which would be in the region of £15.
6.2 Payments to approve.

6.2.1 Clerk’s salary: £429.43 – approved.
6.2.2 Clerk’s Expenses: postage + stationery £4.25; broadband £10.66 + phone £4.00, travel 14.5m @36p= £5.28, 
total £24.19 – approved.
6.2.3 Bowness on Solway PC – share of consumables £27.84 – approved.
6.2.4 Information Commissioner: by direct debit £35.00 – approved.
6.2.5 Chairman’s Allowance £60.00 – approved.
6.2.6 Allerdale BC – playground inspection (£56.00 + £11.20 VAT) £67.20 – approved.
6.2.7 Chris Turner Fencing Services –  bench installation (£440.00 + £88.00 VAT) £528.00 – approved.
7
Planning 
7.1  Applications outstanding with Allerdale Borough Council and Cumbria CC.
7.1.1 – HRN/2014/0002 Hedgerow removal application, Townhead Farm, Kirkbride 

Mr A Hedworth & A and C Hedworth. – noted.
7.2 Applications dealt with under standing order.
None
7.3 Applications decided by Allerdale BC / Cumbria CC
7.3.1 – 2/2013/0227 Wind farm and associated works on land at Carwath, Rosley, Wigton.
 – refused.

7.3.2 - 2/2014/0292 Installation of wind turbine etc., Water Flosh Aikton, Wigton.

– refused.

7.3.3 – 2/2014/0571 Single storey granny annex, Eastholme House, Kirkbride (Mr B Simson).

- approved.

7.3.4 – 2/2014/0845 Erection of general purpose agricultural shed, Shaw House, Kirkbride.

(Mr J Carruthers) – approved.

7.3.5 - 2/2014/0820 New Dwelling, Land to rear of Greenside Farm. Kirkbride. 

(Mr S Carruthers) – approved.

All the above were noted.

Cllrs agreed to continue in order to complete the agenda.

7.4 Applications for consideration by this Parish Council meeting. 

None – noted.
8.1 Documents received for comment
8.1.1 Allerdale Local Plan (Part 2): Site Allocations.

The clerk and the Chairman advised that the new documents did not have any relevance to the Parish and they were noted without action 
8.2 Documents received for information (available on request to the clerk)
8.2.1 CALC Circulars for February and March.

8.2.2 Askins and Little – stonemasonry services.

8.2.3 CALC – Plain English guide to the planning system.

8.2.4 Zurich Municipal – service information.

8.2.5 Friends of the Lake District – Grant scheme details.

8.2.6 Wicksteed Product Information.

All the above were noted.

9 Claypit Charity
Nothing – noted.
10 Any items of information brought by…
10.1 Clerk
The clerk confirmed that the Election documents for each Cllr, as supplied to by Allerdale BC, had been distributed.

He advised Cllrs of key dates for the submission of the forms and provided some details of the process and how he could assist. The requirement for the completed forms to be hand delivered to Allerdale BC was highlighted. Cllrs would be kept aware of developments by e-mail.

10.2 Councillors
No matters were raised.
11
Meeting dates
11.1
Date of next meeting: Parish Council Meeting Tuesday 12th May 2015  at 7.00 p.m. in Kirkbride School.
11.2
Future meetings: on Tuesdays:  14th July 2015 at 7.00 p.m. in Kirkbride School.
The above were noted.

The Chairman closed the meeting at 9.50p.m.
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